Library

Roundup

GUILFORD TECHNICAL
INSTITUTE:

BEN McFADDEN has been appointed Audiovisual Coordinator at GUILFORD TECHNICAL INSTITUTE. Mr. McFadden holds the Master's Degree in Media from UNC-Chapel Hill.

WILSON COUNTY TECHNICAL INSTITUTE:

MS. KAREN NOEL has been appointed EDITOR of the LRA NEWSLETTER of the North Carolina Learning Resources Association. Ms. Noel is librarian at WILSON COUNTY TECHNICAL INSTITUTE.

DAVIDSON COUNTY TECHNICAL INSTITUTE:

The Individualized Instruction Center has been approved to administer the CLEP (College Level Examination Program) Tests. These tests give college credit to those individuals successfully completing them. DCCC is the only full time open testing center in the piedmont area.

The AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION, ASSOCIATION OF COLLEGE AND RESEARCH LIBRARIES has appointed JOHN B. THOMAS, Associated Dean of Learning Resources to the ACRL Committee on Legislation.

N.C. LEARNING RESOURCES ASSOCIATION:

MS. BEVERLY GASS, president-elect of the NORTH CAROLINA LEARNING RESOURCES ASSOCIATION has announced that the 14TH ANNUAL COMMUNITY COLLEGE LEARNING RESOURCES CONFERENCE will be held March 26, 27, 28 at the Sheraton Center Inn, Charlotte. This annual national conference has previously been held in Illinois. The program will be entitled Societal, Political and Economic Realities: Implications for Learning Resources

FORSYTH TECHNICAL INSTITUTE:

Mr. ERNIE TOMPKINS, Head Coordinator of the Individualized Learning Center at FORSYTH TECHNICAL INSTITUTE served on an ALA Community and Junior College Section panel at the ALA Conference. Mr. Tompkins described the cooperative set-up between FTI's PACE programs and the Winston-Salem/Forsyth County Public Library.

FRANKLIN COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY:

CHARLA ELLIS, who had directed the

Franklin County Public Library for the past four years, has resigned. DALE BERNS is the new director.

COLUMBUS COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY:

GLENN ELLEN JONES, formerly of Columbia, S.C., is now assistant director.

Director AMANDA BIBLE has just finished a project to index Columbus County's newspapers. A grant from the N.C. Department of Natural Resources and Community Development enabled the library to hire six clerk-typists and one supervisor from June-September. This is the only library in the state to receive a grant for such a project.

SANDHILL REGION:

LONNIE T. JOHNSON is the new Montgomery County Librarian/Regional Public Services Librarian. He is a Marine Corps veteran with an MLS from NCCU.

BLADEN COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY:

Bladen County's new library was dedicated June 25 with Lt. Gov. Jimmy Green and his wife officiating at the ribbon-cutting.

NORTH CAROLINA STATE LIBRARY:

BETSY PEARCE, secretary to the three State Librarians and two Acting State Librarians, has retired.

PAULINE HARTOFELIS is now Administrative Secretary to the State Librarian.

BETTY BASS is the new head of the clerical staff in Public Library Development.

NANCY COWAN has succeeded Lib Laney as Processing Center Librarian. She is a native of Hickory and has worked in the Processing Center for two years.

ROWAN PUBLIC LIBRARY:

KATHY WOODRELL is the new

children's librarian at Rowan Public. Ms. Woodrell received her MS in LS from Indiana.

WRENN SHARPE is now Technical Services Librarian.

FONTANA REGION:

Director WAYNE MODLIN and the former CYNTHIA THOMPSON, Macon County Librarian, are now Mr. and Mrs. Modlin.

ONSLOW COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY:

Assistant Director PAT GRIM and Extension Librarian MARY EASLEY are surveying the effects of the LC card catalog closing on public libraries in North Carolina. They are being assisted in this project by JAMES C. THOMPSON, Assistant Librarian for Technical Services at the Milton S. Eisenhower Library, Johns Hopkins; and DAVID G. REMINGTON, chief, Cataloging Distribution Service, Library of Congress.

UNC-CHAPEL HILL:

The University has received a grant from the National Endowment for the Humanities in the amount of \$15,000.00 for the arrangement, description, and indexing of the Annabel Morris Buchanan collection of American religious tunebooks and related materials. ELLEN NEAL. Technical Services Archivist in the Manuscripts Department, is the principal investigator. ROBERTA ENGLEMAN, formerly a librarian at Duke University, has joined the library staff as Rare Book Cataloger, PAUL KODA, Rare Book Librarian, was one of 12 librarians from around the country chosen to participate in the Institute on the Development and Administration of Programs for the Preservation of Library Materials, held at Columbia University in New York from July 10 to August 4, 1978. He was also recently elected to the Claxton Club. CELIA POE, Map Librarian, served on a discussion panel on map librarianship recently held in Knoxville. BILL SCHENCK, Acquisitions Department head, served as vice-chair/Chairperson elect of the Pre-Order and Post Receipt Searching Discussion Group at the ALA conference in Chicago.

MS. PATRICIA DOMINGUEZ has been appointed American Studies Bibliographer the University of North Carolina Library, effective June 1, 1978. Ms. Dominguez comes to this newly-established position upon completion of MLS degree from the School of Library Science at the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill during which time she worked as a Graduate Assistant in Bibliographic Services in this Library. She holds a Ph.D. degree in Comparative Literature from the University of Michigan and had extensive language teaching experience prior to entering library school.

D. JOHN RUTLEDGE, JR. has been appointed Western European Studies Bibliographer at the University of North Carolina Library, effective July 17, 1978. Mr. Rutledge comes to this newly-established position from Citizens Library in Washington, Pennsylvania, where his duties were in reference and collection development. He holds a Ph.D. degree in German from Johns Hopkins University and a MLS degree from the University of Pittsburgh.

JULIAN GREEN has been appointed Geology Librarian at the University of North Carolina Library, effective August 1, 1978, to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Ms. Barbara Christy in February, 1978. Mr. Green received his MLS degree from the School of Library Science at this University during which time he held an Internship in the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Library at the Research Triangle Park. He holds a

Master's degree in Geology from Dartmouth College. While working on the degree at Dartmouth, he supervised the Library Map Collection and was a Teaching Assistant in the Geology Department.

MS. TUCKER SCHECTER has been appointed Undergraduate Circulation Librarian at the University of North Carolina Library, effective May 15, 1978, to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Ms. Elizabeth Mosby in February 1978. Ms. Schecter received her MLS degree from the School of Library Science at the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill during which time she held a Graduate Assistantship in this Library. Following her graduation, she held two temporary appointments in the Undergraduate Library, filling in for professional staff members on leave.

JOHN ERLANDSON has been appointed International Documents Librarian at the University of North Carolina Library, effective July 1, 1978, to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Ms. Araby Greene in April 1978. Mr. Erlandson comes to this Library from Duke University Library in Durham, North Carolina, where he held the position of Assistant Documents Librarian. He received his MLS degree from the University of Missouri Library School.

MS. ROBERTA ENGLEMAN has been appointed Rare Book Cataloger at the University of North Carolina Library, effective August 1, 1978, to fill the vacancy created by the retirement of Ms. Elizabeth Bolton on June 30, 1978. Ms. Engleman comes to this Library from Duke University Library in Durham, North Carolina, where she served four years as Monograph Cataloger and one year as Rare Book Cataloger. She received her MLS degree from the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill School of Library Science dur-

ing which time she held a Graduate Assistantship in the Rare Book Collection of this Library.

JAMES W. ROMER has been appointed Romance Languages Cataloger at the University of North Carolina Library, effective August 16, 1978. to fill the vacancy created by the retirement of Mrs. Katherine Daniel on June 30, 1978. Mr. Romer holds a Ph.D. degree in Romance Languages and Literatures and a Master's Degree in Library Science from the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill. Prior to entering library school, he worked as a para-professional in the Serials Cataloging Section of this library.

WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY:

Hunter Library has recently initiated online bibliographic services in the reference department with the Lockhead DIALOG system.

DUKE UNIVERSITY:

The Regulator Press of Durham has just published *The Library of the Woman's College, Duke University, 1930-1972* by BETTY YOUNG, head of circulation at East Campus Library. The 140-page paperback is illustrated and is dedicated to EVELYN HARRISON, the recently-retired head of East Campus Library.

A large and very important collection of materials in ancient history, papyrology, and classical studies has recently come to Duke on permanent loan from the American Society of Papyrologists. The collection, consisting of some 1,500 volumes and over 10,000 individual scholarly writings, was assembled by the eminent classical scholar Michael Rostovtzeff and added to by the papyrologist C. Bradford Welles. Both men taught at Yale University.

JOAN CHAMBERS, head of the Government Publications department at

the University of Nevada at Reno, has come to Duke as a participant in the CLR Academic Library Management Intern Program. THOMAS M. SIMKINS, JR., former curator of rare books in Perkins Library, died March 25 in Raleigh.

The April, 1978 issue of *Library Link*, the staff association publication of the Duke library, contains detailed reports on a series of open meetings with users dealing with topics of general interest. Extended reports on public services and the current thinking in regard to possible reclassification are presented.

ARNOLD HIRSHON has joined the Duke staff as Assistant Head of the Catalog Department, coming from Wayne State University, where he headed a copy cataloging unit. ERNEST ROBL has contributed an article to the April issue of American Libraries. EVA LIVELY has become Head of the Copy Cataloging Unit. JESUS and ANDY LEYTES both participated in the SALALM meetings held in London in July; Jesus moderated a roundtable discussion on "Library Development in Latin America", and Andy chaired the Subcommittee on Library Operations. JEAN COOK attended an OCLC workshop at Kent State University.

SPECIAL LIBRARIES:

The first meeting of a yet-to-be-named on-line users group was held on Friday, July 28, at the Health-Sciences Library at UNC-Chapel Hill. Thirty-seven persons from Charlotte, Greensboro, Greenville, and the Triangle Area attended the meeting. Temporary chairperson DIANE STRAUSS said she contacted many people in the Triangle Area, but evidently word-of-mouth information attracted many others from outside the Area.

A nominating committee was formed. Members are: LAURA BOLLINGER from the Medical Library at ECU; NANCY FRAZIER from the Humanities Reference Department at UNC-CH; and DAV ROBERTSON from the NIEHS Library in the Research-Triangle Park. Annual dues of five dollars were agreed upon, and a questionnaire was distributed. The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 30 in the early evening. For further information of the online users group, contact Diane Strauss, Business and Social Sciences Library at UNC-CH.

DARLENE BIRD, from the Charlotte-Mecklenburg School System, has joined Duke Power's Technical Training Center as assistant librarian.

AHEC LIBRARY (MEDICAL LIBRARY OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY):

LINDA MININNI assumed the directorship, after having been on the staff for the past year and a half. DONNA KEKLOCK, a recent graduate from UNC-Chapel Hill, has been appointed reference librarian.

BURROUGHS WELLCOME in the Research Triangle Park:

DR. HANNAH O. GREEN, who will provide literature searches and other bibliographic services in chemistry-related published literature, has accepted a position as Information Specialist in the Technical Information Department. Dr. Green, who received her B.S. in chemistry from Carnegie-Mellon and M.A. and Ph.D. in biochemistry, has been appointed Staff Specialist. She will be responsible for conducting pre-registration searches in the published literature to determine the novelty of compounds created by Burroughs Wellcome.

NATIONAL HUMANITIES CENTER HIRES LIBRARIAN:

The National Humanities Center has announced that WALTER ALAN TUTTLE will

serve as the Center's Librarian.

Mr. Tuttle comes to the Center from the Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary in Wake Forest, where he has been Associate Librarian.

A native of Greensboro, Mr. Tuttle holds a B.S. from Wake Forest University, a B.D. from the Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary, and an M.L.S. from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. He has also pursued graduate study in physics at Clemson and in theology at the University of Zurich.

In addition to his work as a professional librarian, Mr. Tuttle has taught mathematics at Campbell College and at Wake Technical Institute, and has been an instructor of physics at Roanoke College.

Mr. Tuttle is a member of the American Theological Library Association, the North Carolina Library Association, a Trustee of the Wake Forest Public Library and has served as Chairman of the Wake County Public Library Study Commission.

In his new position Mr. Tuttle will be in charge of the National Humanities Center's library operation. Immediately, he will consult with the architects about the layout of the Center's small reference library, and will order the Center's reference collection. When the Center opens, he will assist scholars in locating necessary research material, and he will oversee the daily shuttle service by which books will be delivered to the Center from the libraries at Duke University, the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and North Carolina State University.

Mr. Tuttle is married to the former Beverly Shearon and is the father of four sons. The Tuttles will continue to live in Wake Forest.

MICROFILMING CORPORATION OF AMERICA MOVES TO NORTH CAROLINA:

Microfilming Corporation of America

announced today that it will relocate its plant later this year to Sanford, North Carolina. All of the company's 130 permanent employees have been invited to relocate to the new site.

The move of Microfilming Corporation, an affiliate of The New York Times Company, will bring to four the number of Times Company enterprises in North Carolina. The other three are daily newspapers — the Hendersonville *Times-News*, the Lexington *Dispatch* and the Wilmington *Star-News*.

Sanford, located near the Raleigh-Durham-Chapel Hill triangle, was selected because it provided an ideal existing structure to house the company's expanding business, lower land and energy costs, and proximity to one of the major university and research complexes in the country, including Duke University, the University of North Carolina, and North Carolina State University. The new facility has 80,000 square feet, compared with 50,000 at the present structure.

Microfilming Corporation produces a variety of microfilm publications, largely for the library market, including the microfilm editions of *The New York Times* and 80 other leading newspapers.

BAKER & TAYLOR AND ACRL ESTABLISH AWARD FOR ACADEMIC/RESEARCH LIBRARIAN OF THE YEAR:

An award to honor outstanding achievement in the furtherance of professionalism in academic and research libraries has been established by Baker & Taylor through the Association of College and Research Libraries.

The award — Academic/Research Librarian of the Year — will honor an individual who has contributed significantly to the development of the profession and to the encouragement of young librarians planning a career in this specialty. It carries a \$2,000 stipend.

The first honoree will be named during the ACRL's first national conference, scheduled for November 8-11 in Boston.

"We frequently hear that the future of America lies in education, but too often the contribution librarians make to scholarship is overlooked," said ACRL 1977-78 President Eldred R. Smith, director, University of Minnesota Library, in announcing the award. "This recognition programs gives us a wonderful opportunity to focus on the role that librarians play in preserving and enhancing our cultural and educational heritage."

The award will be presented annually to an academic/research librarian who has made a noteworthy national or international professional contribution in the following areas:

- *significant and influential research
- *publication of a body of scholarly and theoretical writing contributing to academic/research library development
- *planning and implementing an academic/research library program of such exemplary quality that it has served as a model for others, and
- *service through ACRL and related organizations

The ACRL Committee charged with choosing the first Academic/Research Librarian of the Year is chaired by PHILLIP J. McNIFF, director, Boston Public Library. Members of the selections committee are MILLICENT ABELL, university librarian, University of California at San Diego; MARY LOUISE COBB DEBENHAM, State of Main Law Library; EDWARD G. HOLLEY, dean, University of North Carolina Graduate School of Library Science and J. DANIEL VANN, III, director, Stanford University Library.

Baker & Taylor has established similar awards in conjunction with the Public Library Association and the American Association of School Librarians. Said Kutner: "During our history, we have been a major resource for librarians and these new awards will confirm our commitment to serve as the 'Librarian's Library'. We see ourselves as partners with the library community in the process of enhancing professionalism and career development through recognition of outstanding individuals within specialized fields."

Nomination forms for the Academic/Research Librarian of the Year are available from Mr. McNiff at the Boston Public Library, 666 Boylston St., Box 286, Boston, MA 02117, or from the ACRL office, 50 East Huron Street, Chicago, IL 60611.

JMRT LIBRARY CONVENTION GRANTS:

Baker & Taylor, in conjunction with the ALA Junior Members Round Table, has established national Grassroots Grants program to enable student participation in state library conventions. The new grants are being inaugurated as part of Baker & Taylor's 150th anniversary celebration.

Open to state, regional or national JMRT members who are full-time graduate or undergraduate students in library science, the national program will award \$100 each to students from the 50 states and the District of Columbia. The grants are designed to defray the cost of attending state conferences from Fall '78 through Spring '79.

The grants will be coordinated by the ALA/JMRT Affiliates Council and will be administered by each state JMRT, or a state library association representative in states with no JMRT chapter. The criteria for selection are: professional promise, leadership ability, and participation in library associations.

JUNE BRELAND, of the Mississippi State University Library, is the National Coordinator for the Baker & Taylor/JMRT Grassroots Grants.

Compton's comes to you with superb references.



The 1978 COMPTON'S ENCYCLOPEDIA accommodates the expanding world of knowledge and of student interests with:

- 26 information-packed volumes
- · 11,000 pages
- 30,500 illustrations (photographs, drawings, maps and diagrams) many in full color

Contact your local EBE Representative:

JAMES BURNETTE 1117 Watson Drive Wilson, NC 27893 CHARLES JONES 1321 Surry Drive Greensboro, NC 27408

Or call-anytime-toll-free: 800-621-3900.



425 N. Michigan Avenue, Chicago, Illinois 60611 Dept. 10-A